Meeting Report of the European Histamine Research Society

G.Sturman

This year’s meeting was in Torremolinos in the Malaga Province of Spain at the kind invitation of Professor Francisca Sánchez Jiménez or Kika as we know her.  This is the second time that histaminologists have met in Torremolinos; the previous meeting was in 1992 and was organised by Manuel Garcia-Caballero. This year’s meeting was held in the Hotel Amaragua which is situated beside the beach and in beautiful surroundings. Torremolinos was initially a small fishing village which grew rapidly during the second half of the 20th century as a consequence of the tourism boom on the “Costa del Sol” and is now an important part of the financial heart of Southern Spain. 
This year there were over 80 people registered and they represented nearly 20 countries (mostly from Europe but also from North, South and Central America, Japan as well as some other Eastern countries).    Some regular attendees could not attend and they were missed but a big welcome was made to all the new visitors, who we hope will return to future meetings.  Most of the delegates arrived on the Wednesday.  The Council met as usual late afternoon.  Then there was the Welcome Reception in the hotel gardens and this was sponsored by Ciberer.  Here everyone was able to greet old friends as well as make new ones whilst we nibbled on canapés and drank Spanish wines and sherry – a good start to the meeting. 
Thursday started with the Opening Ceremony for the 44th meeting of our society and we were welcomed by our President, Paul Chazot and our host Kika, who thanked all the helpers including the hotel staff. She also reported that there had been 66 abstracts submitted giving us 7 oral sessions, 3 poster sessions and also 5 invited speakers.  This was followed by the Vice Rector of the University of Malaga, Professor Victor Muńoz who welcomed us and wished us a very successful meeting.  Then we paid our respects to 2 of our members who had very sadly died during the year; Professors Wilfried Lorenz (one of our Honorary Members) from Germany and Yrjő Konttinen of Finland.  Paul gave out the student bursaries certificates and €500 for each of the 11 student members.  The El-Sayed Assem family very kindly sponsored two students while the rest were sponsored by our society.  Then we had the Honorary Membership ceremony where Professor Emanuela Mansini of Florence University was presented with her official certificate beautifully written in Latin and sporting the society’s official seal.  Emanuela when thanking the society for this honour also thanked another of our Honorary Members, Piero Mannioni who had allowed her to think freely and develop her ideas while she worked in his department. Then we started with the scientific programme and Bernie Gibbs introduced Dr Gunnar Pejier of Uppsala University, Sweden, who is a pioneer in mast cell science.  This was the first of the plenary lectures and was entitled ‘Mast cell granules: armed with histamine and friends’ who told us about the positively and negatively charged molecules being important in the storage process in mast cells.   After the coffee break, which was on the hotel terrace, we listened to the first oral session which was a Round Table – IUPHAR Immunopharmacology Section on ‘Histamine and the immune system: Pros and Cons.’ Then we had a group photo taken and lunch.  During the lunch, the Early Stage Researchers met with one of the Council Members (Astrid Sasse) to talk to about their ideas/wishes for the society.   
After lunch we were back to listen to the next plenary lecture which was introduced by Kika and delivered by Dr Federico Mayor Menéndez of the Universidad Autónoma de Madrid, Spain.  It was entitled ‘G protein-coupled receptor kinases: from GPCR modulation to signalling hubs’.  This was followed by the second oral session which was on Molecular Pharmacology and we heard 4 very interesting presentations.  Then we moved to a nearby room to listen to the poster presentations and read of the posters. In the evening after dinner, many of us listened to the impromptu and delightful piano playing of Roman with help from Friedhelm. 
The GB West Memorial Lecture was scheduled for first thing on Friday.  Beatrice Passani (University of Florence) gave the introduction to Professor Emanuela Masini. This lecture was entitled ‘Histamine and Relaxin: an intriguing connection’.  At the end of this very interesting lecture, Emanuela was presented with a copy of GB West’s autobiography –‘A Handful of Luck’.  The next oral presentation session (Histamine and Sleep) was then given before the coffee break.  When we commenced again, we listened to the fourth oral session communications which were on ‘Histamine: Neurobiology.’
After this session we then went by 2 coaches towards Malaga and then we headed first north and then west. Each coach had a guide who explained how the area developed from being a trading port for olive oil, wine and fish to being the capital of Spanish tourism in southern Spain with the third largest Spanish airport. We drove through the Andalucían countryside, through vineyards, orange and olive groves to Ronda which is a town 100 kilometres from Malaga.  Ronda is situated in a very mountainous area about 750 m above sea level. The Guadalevín River runs through the city, dividing it in two and carving out the steep, 100 plus meters deep El Tajo canyon upon which the city perches.  Ronda's Romero family played a principal role in the development of modern Spanish bullfighting. On leaving our coaches we then walked through the ‘new town’ to a restaurant opposite the bull ring. At the restaurant we had an enormous meal in which we had a whole leg of lamb each!  Then with guides we were able to explore both the new and old towns of Ronda which are linked by a bridge which spans this very deep gauge and could marvel at the views of the surrounding countryside.  In the old town the street were very narrow but full of character. Continuing on our coach outing, we headed back through the mountains towards the coast stopping to see the rock of Gibraltar in the distance. Our destination was Puerto Banús which was built in 1970 by José Banús, a local property developer, and has since become one of the largest entertainment centres in the Costa del Sol, with 5 million annual visitors, and is popular with international celebrities. The focal point of Puerto Banús is the marina while its streets are lined with expensive luxury boutiques. On returning to Torremolinos we went to the Patati Restaurant on the beach where we had a family-style meal with typical Spanish tapas and fish.  We were then treated to a flamenco dancing display in our hotel.  
The following day the meeting started with a plenary lecture given by Professor Rob Leurs (The Netherlands) entitled ‘Towards third generation antihistamines: fact or fiction?’ and he was introduced by Pertti Panula (Helsinki, Finland) and we learnt about the development of new antihistamines from molecular analysis of the various histamine receptors.  This was followed by a session in memory of Professor Wilfred Lorenz, an Honorary Member of our society who tragically died earlier this year.  It was entitled ‘Histamine, as a regulator of cell proliferation, differentiation and communication: From the molecular bases to applied biomedicine.’  This session was introduced by Madeleine Ennis, who gave a very moving tribute to Wilfred. After this session there was a further viewing of the best 7 posters as judged by the poster jury.  First session in the afternoon was to listen to our younger members (PhD students or not more than 3 year’s post-doctoral research) give their presentations for the EHRS Young Investigator Award (YIA) and this competition was sponsored by Janssen Pharmaceutical Company.  It was another difficult task for the judges in differentiating between these six excellent presentations. The winner was Fumito Naganuma (Sendai, Japan) for his presentation entitled ‘Analysis of histamine N-methyltransferase deficient mice.’ The rest of the finalists were given Highly Commended Certificates. The final oral session of the meeting was entitled Biogenic Amine Network where there were 4 presentations from the Malaga group on aspects of the structures and genes of histaminergic enzymes and the histamine receptors.    
Throughout the meeting the poster committee (Arianna Rosa, Cecilia Lanzi, Vanina Medina, Mariaconcetta Durante, Ignacio Fajardo and Eléonore Verweij) had been working very hard and as usual had a difficult task in identifying winning posters for the poster competition.  Eventually first prize was given to Daniel McNaught-Flores et al., from Amsterdam, The Netherlands with the poster entitled ‘Pharmacological characterization of Zebrafish H3R-like receptors’, second to Laura Lucarini et al., from Florence, Italy with the poster entitled ‘Is PARP modulation involved in histamine H4R signalling in an inflammatory model of lung fibrosis?’ and third prize went to Diego Martinel Lamas  et al., from Buenos Aires, Argentina with his poster entitled ‘ Increasing radiosensitivity with histamine in 1205 Lu human melanoma cells.’ The authors of the four other posters short listed were given Highly Commended Certificates.    
After this we held our General Assembly where a new Council was elected and they were Vanina Medina (Argentina), Saara Nuuutinen (Finland), Arianna Rosa (Italy) and Ekaterini Tiligada (Greece) and Paul Chazot was re-elected as President. This was followed by our traditional Farewell Dinner with the Award Ceremony with certificates and prizes being given out. All YIA finalists and poster prize winners received a souvenir from the organising committee. Then as usual we had our singing session, beginning with “Anita’s Thank You Song” (sung to the tune of ‘Clementine’) as a big thank you to Kika and her team for the excellent and memorable meeting.  After this we sung our EHRS Anthem, before saying ‘au revoir’ to our many ‘histaminergic’ friends. 

Our thanks are given to all of the Spanish histaminologists for the excellent meeting.  The next meeting will be held in Florence, Italy (11-14 May, 2016) at the kind invitation of Emanuela Masini and the Florence pharmacologists.   
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Participants of the 2015 meeting of the EHRS.
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